Town of Pelham, NH

Pelham Conservation Commission
6 Village Green

Pelham, NH  03076-3723

MEETING OF 04/10/19


APPROVE 05/08/19  
Members Present



Members Absent:


Karen Mackay, Lisa Loosigian,

Ken Stanvick, Dennis Hogan (alt),
Brandie Shydo, Mike Gendreau,

Louise Delehanty 
Paul Gagnon, Kara Kubit (alt),
Al Steward (alt)

Paul Gagnon brought the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. Mr. Gagnon introduced Al Steward and Kara Kubit as two new alternate members of the Commission. Dennis Hogan is an additional alternate who was recently appointed. Mr. Hogan was unable to attend this evening. Mr. Gagnon thanked the new members for joining. Several years ago the Commission struggled with getting and retaining members. At times, members would call each other to make sure we would all be at the meetings because there were so few of us that we were all needed in order to have a meeting. We are pleased now to have a full 7 member Commission and have 3 new alternate members. 
Mr. Gagnon explained the role of the alternates. If all Commission members are present, then alternate members are able to ask questions of applicants and give their opinions on the cases, but alternates are not allowed to vote because only 7 members can vote on a case. If one or more members are absent then the Chairman will appoint alternates to fill the vacant positions for that night. The alternate will become a full voting member for that night. 

Mr. Gagnon appointed Ms. Kubit and Mr. Steward to voting members for this evening.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS:

Motion: (Loosigian/Gendreau) to nominate Karen Mackay for Secretary.

Vote: 7-0-0 in favor.

Motion: (Mackay/Loosigian) to nominate Mike Gendreau for Vice-Chairman.

Vote: 7-0-0 in favor.

Motion: (Loosigian/Gendreau) to nominate Paul Gagnon for Chairman.

Vote: 7-0-0 in favor.

Mr. Gagnon asked for any comments or discussion after each nomination. There were none.

DISCUSSION:

	Brandie Shydo will discuss the new Facebook page started by the Conservation Commission.




Ms. Shydo has set up a Facebook page for the Commission. The page has been up and running for 3-4 months. There are about 70 people who have officially liked our page. The page has been shared once with the unofficial Pelham town page. Ms. Shydo and Mr. Gendreau have shared our page. Posts on the page reach somewhere between 50-400 people depending on content and how many people share the content. Ms. Shydo has mostly posted and shared articles from NH Fish and Game and conservation related subjects from the state. Most recently, she has shared a Go Fund Me page from the Boy Scouts in town. This page was also shared by Hudson Conservation Commission.

The Boy Scouts want to do 300 hours of work on the trails this May. They are donating their time, but have set up a Go Fund Me page to raise money to go to Iceland. The Scouts have had a setback in fund raising because they had purchased plane tickets from WOW Airlines and the company went bankrupt. The troop lost money on the purchase. Anyone can donate to troop 610 by going to gofundme.com and searching for Boy Scouts troop 610 trail beautification.
Residents, who have Facebook, can find our page by typing Pelham NH Conservation Commission into the search bar on Facebook. Photos can usually be seen without being on Facebook. Ms. Shydo may be able to provide a link to the photos on the page for people who do not have Facebook.
When we first discussed the starting of a Facebook page, we didn’t want Ms. Shydo to be overwhelmed with questions from residents. At this time, she has not had any issues managing the page as residents usually view the page then like and share the page without asking for any interaction from her. The page states that Commission meetings are the second Wednesday of each month and a link on the page directs residents to the town website where the agendas and minutes are posted. There is also a link to the Forestry Committee site.
Agendas are legally required to post in 2 places in town. Ms. Mackay asked if agendas should be posted on Facebook. Mr. Gagnon did not think that was necessary as they are posted in town and often on the town website and PTV. Ms. Jenn Beauregard, the Planner and Zoning Administrator, usually posts agendas on the website. Ms. Linda Doherty, the PTV production assistant, posts the agendas on PTV. These postings do not count as legal postings. Mr. Gagnon commented that laws are not in line with new technology. 

Ms. Kubit commented that Facebook users probably want to see trails in town or information about events to attend. Ms. Kubit thought that photos and maps of new areas and trails would be of interest to residents. 
Mr. Steward has borrowed a camera from Mr. Greenwood, director of PTV, to go around to parks and town forests to take photos and short video clips which can be posted online and on Facebook. Mr. Steward and Mr. Greenwood will work together to edit the media. The media will be used to help increase awareness of conservation and open space in town. Mr. Steward would like to film any work being done on the trails. Ms. Deb Waters, of the Forestry Committee, usually organizes a trail clean-up day in the spring.

Mr. Steward and Mr. Gagnon have been working toward expanding town lands and have sent letters to some land owners to ask if they are interested in putting their land into conservation. He is working on a program where individuals can adopt a trail in town.
Ms. Shydo has been collecting links from websites to add to a Google document list for people to be able to access the links. All information on the list will be from reputable science based websites and federal and state government sites. All information the Commission gives out should be well researched and backed up with science. Ms. Shydo is currently working on linking to the turtle presentation NH Fish and Game discussed with the Commission several months ago. 
WALK IN ITEMS:
Item 1

Mr. Gagnon gave an update to the discussion from an earlier meeting about prime wetlands in town. Pelham has designated prime wetlands in 1987 and the late 1990’s to 2000. The Commission had 2 more prime wetland studies completed, after 2000, by Mark West, a wetland scientist. Southern or Lower Beaver Brook Prime Wetland is approximately 400 acres. Several other wetlands have been studied, voted on and approved as prime wetlands since. 
The process of designating a prime wetland involves several steps. The town must map the boundaries of the proposed wetland and classify the wetland. Then the residents of town must vote to approve prime wetland status for the wetland. If the residents approve the designation, the information is sent to the state where officials decide if the wetland should be designated. When all steps are completed, the wetland is designated prime. Prime wetland status is reserved for unique wetlands with high environmental value. These wetlands become buffered with a 100 foot setback that the state enforces.

A few years ago, the state changed the rules about which wetlands could be prime wetlands. Our wetlands designated prior to 2000 no longer met the criteria and the state stopped viewing them as prime. The Commission voted a few months ago to hire Mark West again to study the older wetlands and apply current standards to them in order to designate them again. The cost for the study will be $4,000.00. Mr. West will study the wetlands and meet with this Commission twice. Ms. Mackay suggested a progress report then a final report.

Mr. Gagnon spoke with Mr. West this week and he will be starting the study soon. He should be done in about 6 months which will be in time to submit a warrant article to the ballot for town meeting next March. Some of the old wetlands will not be re-studied because they are within conservation areas now and have no pressure for development.
Ms. Mackay asked if Mr. West would be accepting if any members wanted to go out with him to walk the wetlands. Mr. Gagnon said he wasn’t sure, but would ask. Mr. Gendreau remembered going out with Mike Powers, the town forester, to blaze boundaries on town forests. He said the experience was very educational.
Item 2
Mr. Gagnon thanked the voters for their tremendous support for voting to spend Forestry Fund money for forest maintenance and designating several town forests.
The Forestry Committee harvests timber on town forests which produces revenue that goes into a forest management account that is used for forestry activities. State law says that money can be managed by a Forestry Committee to build trails, kiosks and parking lots. This money can only be use for forestry activities, but the Forestry Committee must ask voters to approve spending the money. In March, voters approved the withdrawal of $30,000.00 from the fund to maintain the forests. There is no tax impact to use this money. All funds are raised through timber harvests.
The Forestry Committee can only manage the land if the land has been designated as a town forest by the voters. When the Commission acquires new land, we must ask the voters to designate the land a town forest. This adds an extra layer of protection to the land because if anyone wants to use the land for a purpose other than as a forest, they must go back to the voters and ask them to remove the town forest status from the forest. We designated several town forests in March. All forestry articles passed overwhelmingly. Again Mr. Gagnon expressed the Commission’s appreciation for the terrific voter support.

MINUTES:

Motion: (Gendreau/Mackay) to approve the minutes of March 26, 2018.

Vote: 2-0 in favor.

Motion: (Loosigian/Gendreau) to approve the minutes of April, 11, 2018.

Vote: 4-0 in favor.

Motion: (Loosigian/Shydo) to approve the minutes of September 12, 2018.

Vote: 4-0 in favor.

Motion: (Gendreau/Shydo) to approve the minutes of January 9, 2019.

Vote: 5-0 in favor.

ADJOURNMENT:
Motion: (Mackay/Gendreau) to adjourn 
Vote: 7-0-0 in favor. 

Adjourned 7:50 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,






Karen Mackay,






Recording Secretary
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